Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Local Law #1 of 2023-2023 Temporary Moratorium Law on Short Term Residential Rentals.

January 25, 2023


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:15 p.m.  Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea.

Mayor Evans stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing is to allow for public comment on the proposed Local Law #1 of 2023 regarding a temporary moratorium law on Short-Term Residential Rentals. He said that the Village did hold a Public Hearing back on January 9th. However, the Village’s Zoom was hijacked somehow. The Village has since fixed that issue, but the Board felt at that time that it was best practice to keep the Public Hearing open, so that it allowed the public time to submit any comment that they may have not had the chance to that evening. He stated that the Board does not have any proposed changes to the Village Code at this time. Some concerns have been voiced to various Board members, and the Board felt it was appropriate to issue a short term moratorium in order to look at the existing code and see if there are any appropriate changes to be made. There is no proposal to show the public tonight. He asked Robert Stout, Village Counsel, to give a brief overview of the proposed Local Law. 

Robert Stout, Village Attorney, stated that there will be additional public outreach and Public Hearings once, and if, there is a proposal to change the law at all. So, this will not be the only opportunity for public comment. As far as what the Board is considering tonight, this is just a Local Law to temporarily prohibit the establishment of new Short Term Residential Rentals in the village to preserve the status quo, while the evaluation is going on. The restriction doesn’t apply to any existing Short Term Rental, or the renewal of any existing Short Term Rental. Those will remain unimpeded by this moratorium. The moratorium also includes a variance. If any individual in the village believes that a strict application of the moratorium would pose a practical difficulty, or a hardship on an applicant, they are entitled to come to the Village Board and ask for relief in the form of a variance from the moratorium. 

Kim Mclean asked what the concerns are that the Board has. 

Trustee Hanse stated that what the Village of Coxsackie is seeing is not unique, as you see the gentrification in communities up and down the Hudson River, and elsewhere. There is a prevalence of residential homes being purchased as second homes, and then utilized as income properties, Airbnb, or VRBO, and really not utilized as owner occupied residences. So, part of the main focus of the Board is really to maintain the community of Coxsackie and enhance that community. The Village doesn’t want to go down the road of essentially being a transitional bedroom community. The Board wants to take a pause in order to take a look at what is going on. He doesn’t think that the Board has any final determinations, but what this will allow is a pause to get data, get a better understanding of what is happening in our village, and gather information from those in real estate and other entities, to really protect the character of the community. While at the same time, facilitating a community where people want to live, and raise their families, take advantage of our school district, and the beautiful place we have on a full time basis. The village has had a couple of incidences where Short Term Rentals have been problematic, so it feels like an appropriate time to take a pause, take a look, evaluate the situation, and make thoughtful decisions if need be. Then the Village Code can be amended to reflect those decisions. 

Kim Mclean stated that he is interested in the mechanics of how the Board will look into it, and what they are looking for. 

Trustee Irwin stated that when someone in the community starts an Airbnb, they have to register it with the Village. Upon successful application they receive a yearly certificate. 

Kim Mclean stated that he is putting an addition on an existing house a couple of blocks down the street, where Mansion Street meets Reed Street. His intention is to structure his design to accommodate an Airbnb on the second floor. 

Trustee Irwin asked Mr. Mclean if he would be living in this house. 

Trustee Hanse stated that Trustee Irwin makes a valid point. That there should be an exception for owner occupied homes. 

Kim Mclean stated that his plan is to live there. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she is looking to encourage housing for community members. There are people who live, and work, in Greene County that can’t find places to live, because places are being switched over from long term rentals to Short Term Rentals. She understands that it’s economically advantageous for the owner most times, but it has gotten to a point where it is very difficult for people in our community, and surrounding communities, to be able to live and work in one place. The village had such an extraordinary amount of relocation throughout the pandemic. Old houses were bought up and restored, and all of that is very wonderful and positive in her opinion. However, one of the negative side effects has been the incredible amount of Short Term Rentals that have taken the place of previously long term rentable apartments for community members. 

Kim Mclean stated that he understands the concern. When you buy a house, or build a house, or renovate it, it gets incredibly expensive as everybody knows. Just as a backdrop, some people, like himself for instance, might want to use a section of the home as an Airbnb in order to offset the enormous expense. If it wasn’t so expensive to build, the village may not have such an interest in homeowners needing supplemental income. He stated that he is just trying to gather information for himself in order to determine how to move forward. So, he was wondering about the word “temporary” in the local law, and what that meant. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the moratorium is for 3 months, but can be extended two times past that, until the Board has a satisfactory understanding of what they are dealing with, and where they want to go, but he feels that Trustee Irwin did a fantastic job articulating the concern the Board is seeing here. Whether you’re a teacher, a corrections officer, or someone who was raised and works in this community, it is difficult to find a home in this community. So, you end up working here, but commuting elsewhere. The Board feels that it is actually a negative change to the community. Again, when you look at other communities, they are dealing with the same thing. So, the Board is looking to make substantive, rational decisions, based on facts and information, but in order to take time to do that, the Board needs the moratorium in place. 

Kim Mclean asked if he understood correctly that it could take up to 9 months. 

Trustee Hanse stated that that is correct, but there is a provision that allows for a variance, so long as there is a specific, articulable hardship, that can be presented to the Board. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she is speaking for herself, but that she believes that there is a huge difference between an owner occupied Short Term Rental vs. an investment property. Anyone looking to offset costs of building or restoring their own home shouldn’t be penalized. 

Kim Mclean asked if in the next 9 months that sentiment would be reflected in the Village Code. 

Mayor Evans stated that he is hoping that the process will not take that long. His intention is that the Board continues to move on this quickly, and work with the Village’s counsel to address it. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he agrees with Trustee Irwin’s point, that an owner occupied residential structure, with an Airbnb, is separate and distinct from purchasing a residential structure and making it a pure Short Term Rental investment property. 

Mayor Evans stated that what the Village has in the Code currently was a result of issues that arose with a few Short Term Rentals a few years ago. At that time there was a big problem with over population, and Police responding for noise complaints, underage drinking, etc. So, after that the Village realized that they needed to have some basic regulations that needed to be put into place at the time. That was well before Covid, and this resurgence of people wanting to move and buy homes here. Based on the circumstances now, the Board would like to revisit the Code. 

Marshall McCormick stated that he and his husband, James Randle, are new to Coxsackie and just purchased a house. He said that their intent is to retire here. They started coming here several months ago, and spoke in detail with their real estate agent about their goal to retire and spend as much time here as they can. However, their careers require that they maintain residency in California, which is where they are coming from. Upon purchasing the home, they said that one of the things that they would like the option of doing is to rent it out when they are not using it. They have already become friends with a lot of people in the community, and one woman in particular who runs a wedding venue stated that she could help funnel people to their house during wedding season when they are not using it. So, it was part of their consideration in purchasing the home, and they asked both their attorney and real estate agent about it, only to then find out that the Village is entering into a moratorium. Again, they plan to make this their permanent home, but they may not have necessarily bought as big and expensive of a house if they had known that this is something that was going to no longer be an option for them. So, they are just interested in what the community and Board had to say about it. They definitely do not want to have a “party house”, because he is a designer, and is building a nice house that he does not want messed up. Like he said, their end goal is to be permanent members of this community. It’s just that career wise right now, they both own their own businesses in California, and need to stay that course until retirement in order to make that transition. They are curious what the Board’s decisions surrounding this will be. 

Trustee Hanse stated that this will absolutely be an open, transparent process with the public involved. It is about the community. 

Trustee Irwin stated that it sounds like Mr. McCormick and his husband want to be community members, and that makes her excited. She takes her role here as doing her best to protect the community members. This is something that has risen as a problem, and she thinks that this is why the discussion has come up so strongly amongst the Board and other community members. This is just the first step in trying to solve that problem without going too far in the other direction. 

James Randle stated that as a homeowner himself he would not love it if someone opened up an Airbnb, and there was just a stream of people who did not care about the community and were doing things that were annoying to neighbors. So, he understands the Board’s concern.

Trustee Irwin stated that economically it is very interesting too. She had lived in New York City for a long time, and she didn’t have a glorious job, but she had a good job. Just this new way of life where people can work from, or people can transport themselves all over the place, it’s become a real challenge when someone is making an urban salary and can live in a community like ours’. Where someone else who lives here is making a Greene County average salary, and can’t afford to find housing. It has gotten to the point where the Board does have to hit the pause button and figure out a way to have a harmonious community, where people live and not just visit. 

Mayor Evans welcomed Mr. McCormick and Mr. Randle to Coxsackie. He said that he has the same take as some of the other Board Members. He likes to see owner occupied properties, because if not you start to lose the people that will be a part of the community, and involved in the community. You will lose people who would be part of the Chamber of Commerce, the 
Rotary, the Fire Department, and all of those things that the community likes to have, and wants to have, but you have to have people that want to be involved, and want to be a part of it. So, that’s kind of his view on it. 

Charles Desrosiers asked if the Board could clarify that the concern was less to do with the people who rent out parts of their own house vs. someone who owns one house and rents out another. 

Trustee Irwin stated that that distinction hasn’t been made on paper yet, but the Board is definitely aware of the difference. 

Bjorn Thorstad stated that in the statute it says that for advertising purposes, for example on VRBO, Airbnb, or whichever platform, the Village’s current Code requires short term renters to be visible on that advertising, which makes sense. So, just to be super explicit about it, it sounds like you may not be able to because there is a little gray area there, because it is not in writing yet. However, he asked if owner occupied Short Term Rental opportunities, for example room shares, or Airbnb or vacations rentals where the owner lives on the premises, if those will still require a Short Term Rental application approval. 

Nikki Bereznak, Village Clerk, stated that per our current Village Code, owner occupied Short Term Rentals also have to obtain a certificate and go through the whole process. 

Bjorn Thorstad stated that it sounds like those people might also be affected by this moratorium, and if they don’t yet already have an approved application, they are going to have to come before the Board to seek relief or exemption. 

Nikki Bereznak, Village Clerk, stated that that is correct. 

Katie Higgins stated that she is happily an owner occupied registered Short Term Rental, and she understands that the Public Hearing is for a 3 month moratorium. What she thinks she has heard is that the Board is taking the next several months to basically decide if they want to change the law, and then there will be another opportunity for public discussion. She was just wondering if after this 3 month period the Board decides not to change the law, if there will be an opportunity for the public to weigh in before that decision. She just wasn’t sure that if the Board decides to not rewrite the code, but the moratorium is still in place, if there will be an opportunity for public discussion to have the community weigh in on Short Term Rentals. 

Mayor Evans asked if he is correct in understanding that Ms. Higgins is asking if the Board debates this, and ultimately decides that they do not want to change anything if the public would have an opportunity to comment. 
Katie Higgins stated that that is correct. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he thinks that the public can submit comments to the Village anytime they wish. If the Board amends the law, that law would have to be published, and there would be a Public Hearing and a process. He thinks that he public can always submit comments. He asked Rob Stout, Village Attorney, to weigh in. 

Robert Stout, Village Attorney, stated that there wouldn’t be any formal comment process if the Board simply elects to do nothing, but for example at each meeting, the Board invites public comment, so the public has an opportunity to come and voice their opinion to the Board if they feel a change ought to be made that was not made. 

Mayor Evans stated that there is no formal process if the Board is not going to change anything, but as both Trustee Hanse and Attorney Stout has said, the Board will accept any comment as they go on, and if they do get to that point, they will make it well known that the Board has debated it and are not going to change anything. It’s not going to be a secret or anything. 

Katie Higgins is just wondering if at the end of the moratorium period the Board feels that they may not want to change the law, if there is benefit from a more structured opportunity for community input. Obviously, that will have its benefits, distractions, and everything in between, but she just wanted to put that out there in the event that the current statute doesn’t change. 

Charles Hailer stated that he is really glad that this issue is coming up, and is glad that the Board is being really proactive and dealing with it. He appreciates the opportunity for the public to come and weigh in on it as well. He’s really curious about what kind of data and input will the Board be looking at over the 3 month moratorium in order to make the final regulation. He’s just curious if it will be more data, or testimonials. 

Mayor Evans stated that he thinks that the Board is going to rely on looking at what other communities have done. The Village’s counsel is a firm that represents many other municipalities, and this includes other communities that have gone through this. He is a firm believer in not trying to reinvent the wheel. So, he thinks that the Board will rely heavily on Village counsel to tell them how other communities have addressed this issue. As far as other data, he’ll open it up to the other Board Members to suggest anything. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he thinks that the Board can work with other communities, work with real estate, and any other resources such as the New York Conference of Mayors (NYCOM). There is a host of resources that can assist the Board in coming up with a thoughtful resolution. Again, this isn’t something unique to Coxsackie. This is something that is happening up and down the Hudson Valley, and years ago on Long Island. 

Trustee Irwin stated that this discussion first started over a year ago, but obviously the Board was heavily distracted by downtown Coxsackie. However, she knows that the Planning Board had worked pretty hard on collecting information on how other communities have gone about doing these things. With everything that went on, it probably fell by the wayside a little bit, but she would assume that the Planning Board still has all of that information. 

Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr., Planning Board Chairman, stated that the Planning Board did look into it, and they found a town in New York State similar in size to Coxsackie that was going through a similar issue. They looked at how this town regulated their permit process, and they certainly made recommendations to the Board that led to helping structure the initial permit process. The Planning Board is certainly willing to work with the Board in any way that’s beneficial to think about Code changes also. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he believes that the Board, Mayor, and Planning Board are all going to be looking into every avenue that they can, but the Board really wants to encourage the village residents to write, call, and attend the meetings, to update the Board on their concerns. This way, the Board can address those concerns right away. 

A resident stated most of these people are homeowners that are here at the meeting. She is just curious how the Board will include the rental community in this conversation. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she thinks a lot of the rental community has voiced their concerns. If somebody loses their residence because it is sold, or turned into a Short Term Rental, there is no place left. 

Trustee Hanse stated that really there is nowhere to rent. 

Trustee Irwin stated that if you think of what a starter home was pre-pandemic, around $169,000.00, to now in the $300,000.00 range, it’s not practical. It’s not a starter home for someone in our community. So, where do those people go? They need to rent, but where do you rent? It’s snowballing, and more and more people are felling as though they are being pushed out. That is by definition what gentrification is. It’s such a fine line, because you want revitalization, but you don’t want gentrification. They often come hand and hand, and they have to. Again, hitting that pause button to find a way to continue to build our community in a positive way, and invite more people to move here, live their lives here, raise their families here, retire here, and become community members can’t be encouraged enough. However, we need to take care of the people who are here. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to close the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Local Law #1 of 2023-2023 Temporary Moratorium Law on Short Term Residential Rentals was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to enter into Executive Session at 6:57 p.m. to discuss current Council 82 Police Department union contract negotiations was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to come out of Executive Session at 7:27 p.m. and return to the normal Public Hearing was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:27 p.m.



Respectfully submitted,


Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 


